UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

19 October 2022
APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Professor Dom Micklewright

	Present
	Callum Broadbent, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer Professor Katharine Cockin, Nathan Edwards, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Christopher Jakens, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Claire Nixon, Paul Smart, Dr Lisa Smith, Oluwanifemi Wilson-Adu

	Apologies
	Professor Leanne Andrews, Professor Sanja Bahun, Dr Louise Beard, Professor Andrew Canessa, Professor Teerooven Soobaroyen

	Secretary
	Dr Ceri Law

	In attendance
	Aminah Suhail, Cerys Somers

	
	

	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Reported
	The Chair welcomed new members of the Committee and expressed gratitude to the previous Chair. 
	22/0123 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The Head of Quality and Development starred the Membership and Terms of Reference. 
	22/0124 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION


	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	22/0125 

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE 2022/23 (AQSC/22/41)


	

	Received
	A paper outlining the Academic Quality and Standards Committee Membership and Terms of Reference for the 2022/23 academic year.
	22/0126 

	Noted
	The Head of Quality and Development proposed that the Terms of Reference should be updated to incorporate reference to the Office for Students as a key external regulatory body, alongside the Quality Assurance Agency. The Committee agreed with this proposal.
	22/0127 

	Approved
	That the Academic Quality and Standards Committee recommend the following change to the Committee’s Terms of Reference for endorsement by Education Committee and approval by Senate:

To consider documents from external bodies, specifically but not exclusively the Office for Students (OfS) and the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA), concerning academic quality and standards issues and the implications for provision leading to University of Essex awards and to co-ordinate a University-level response where required.
	22/0128 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held ON 25 MAY 2022 (AQSC/22/42)


	

	Approved
	Minutes of the virtual meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held on 25 May 2022.
	22/0129 

	
	
	

	REPORT OF THE VIRTUAL MEETING HELD IN SEPTEMBER 2022 (AQSC/21/30)

	

	Approved
	Record of the virtual meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held in September 2022.
	22/0130 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING from minutes

	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising.
	22/0131 

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	

	QUALITY AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT (AQSC/22/44)


	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development which provided information and updates on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	22/0132 

	
	Teaching Excellence Framework
	

	Reported
	The Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF) would have two aspects of focus under the headings of Student Experience and Student Outcomes: 
· The student experience aspect would focus on the extent to which teaching, learning, assessment and the educational environment deliver an excellent educational experience for each provider’s students. 

· The student outcomes aspect would focus on the extent to which the provider’s students succeed in and beyond their studies, and the educational gains delivered for students.
	22/0133 

	
	The OfS had published the TEF data which would inform TEF 2023 and these were drawn from the four most recent years of data relating to NSS, continuation, completion and progression into employment or further study. The TEF awards would be assessed on the TEF metrics, the Provider Submission, and the Student Submission. The TEF Advisory Group, chaired by the PVC Education, was taking forward the preparations for the TEF. Work was underway on the Provider Submission and the SU were coordinating the Student Submission. Further updates would be brought to AQSC as information becomes available.
	22/0134 

	Noted
	The Head of Quality and Development informed the Committee that the OfS had now released the formal regulatory guidance for Provider and Student Submissions and confirmed that the deadline for TEF Submissions would be 24 January 2024. The University had received confirmation of eligibility for the TEF 2023 exercise and submissions were currently being prepared for this deadline.
	22/0135 

	
	The Committee discussed the need for raising awareness of the TEF preparation and submission process. Student representatives expressed interest in identifying ways they could support the process of evidence collation. The SU confirmed that they would be seeking input from students to ensure the student submission contained accurate and representative views of the student body. The SU would be collating examples for the student submission and colleagues from the SU and the University were aiming to share ideas to ensure the student and provider submissions aligned, whilst still maintaining their independence of one another. 
	22/0136 

	
	The Head of Quality and Development confirmed that the OfS were placing emphasis on student experience in education, specifically on certain aspects of the NSS and student outcomes. It was confirmed that the provider submission would be shared with members of the Committee when it was finalised and a briefing note summarising the TEF submission process would be circulated to increase awareness amongst student representatives of the features of excellence the OfS were seeking evidence of. The Committee requested that the TEF briefing note be circulated to all Committee members. The Head of Quality and Development confirmed that this would be done, and that all were encouraged to ask questions and bring forward ideas for the Provider and Student Submissions.

	22/0137 

	
	OfS condition of registration B3
	

	Reported
	In July 2022 the OfS confirmed the process for monitoring providers’ compliance with Condition of Registration B3 relating to student outcomes, and in September the OfS published the data underpinning B3: continuation, completion and progression into employment or further study. B3 data covered provision at all levels of study. The OfS set out minimum thresholds that institutions must comply with and they would intervene where they deem it necessary. 
	22/0138 

	
	Aside from the B3 monitoring, the mechanisms that OfS would use for general monitoring of registered providers was set out in the regulatory framework. The OfS would do this by bringing together a range of information that they already held for each provider – data that shows performance and context, reportable events, and patterns of third-party notifications submitted by students or others. Each year the OfS would select a number of quality or standards themes for potential investigation using this general approach but may also engage with an individual provider about specific matters if they considered something merited further investigation.

	22/0139 

	
	Principles for effective external examining
	

	Reported
	The QAA and UKSCQA, working alongside Universities UK (UUK), GuildHE and an expert advisory group published a set of principles for effective external examining in August 2022. They stated that further advice to support institutions and externals in implementing these principles and reviewing their own external examining policies and practices was under development and would be made available in Autumn 2022. A representative from the Quality and Academic Development (QUAD) Team attended one of the roundtable consultation events which informed the principles, and the team would engage in further associated training and events as appropriate. The principles had been reviewed and were in accordance with existing practice and planned future work in the University. QUAD were in the process of developing an initial suite of training and induction resources for External Examiners based on feedback from internal departments and partner institutions. An initial training workshop was being delivered for staff and External Examiners at Aegean Omiros College in September 2022 by Partnerships staff to begin trialling the use of initial training materials created in conjunction with QUAD. Progressing the development of a suite of training and induction materials remained an ongoing activity in 2022/23 for QUAD. This would involve embedding the guidance and principles for effective external examining as released by the QAA and UKSCQA, as well as good practice across the sector.  
	22/0140 

	Noted
	The Chair queried whether any consideration had been given regarding how the new principles could be further embedded within External Examining processes at the University, specifically regarding how the report template, nomination process and External Examiner campus visits were mapped to the principles and guidance released by the QAA and UKSCQA. The Head of Quality and Development confirmed mapping to the principles would be an ongoing process. A key area which had already been highlighted for further alignment was training and resources for External Examiners.  

	22/0141 

	
	UUK Commitment to Degree Classifications
	

	
	In July 2022, Universities UK (UUK) published a statement on degree classification stating that “as we emerge from the pandemic, now is an opportunity to reaffirm and strengthen our commitments to fair, transparent and reliable degree classification” and asked all universities to update their Degree Outcomes Statements to include a commitment to returning to pre-pandemic levels of firsts and 2:1s awarded. The University updated its Degree Outcomes Statement and this would be circulated to Education Committee and Senate for approval. The Statement noted that Essex had seen an upward trend in the award of good degrees over the last 5 years in line with the sector. It also noted that at Essex the ethnicity award gap reduced sharply during the pandemic and that the University sought to embed changes that had supported higher achievement by students during the pandemic. The statement nonetheless anticipated that the number of good degrees would reduce as the effects of the No Detriment policy introduced during the pandemic work out of the data. The University would continue to monitor the proportions of good degrees both institutionally and at the level of departments and courses to ensure that any unexpected proportions were explicable and appropriate. 
	22/0142 

	Noted
	The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities reported that there was an ongoing discussion around degree outcomes across the Faculty. The Chair noted the need for a clear narrative around the trajectory of degree outcomes.  

	22/0143 

	
	QAA news and publications
	

	
	Subject Benchmark Statements

The QAA had published revised drafts of 12 Subject Benchmark Statements for consultation, as part of a programme of review across all subject areas. Subject Benchmark Statements are a key point of reference in course design, approval, modification and review.  The Subject Benchmark Statements for consultation were:

· Biomedical Science and Biomedical Sciences

· Biosciences

· Business and Management Undergraduate

· Business and Management Postgraduate

· Economics

· Engineering

· Languages, Cultures and Societies

· Law

· Linguistics

· Mathematics, Statistics and Operational Research

· Politics and International Relations

· Psychology

The closing date for responses was Wednesday 2 November 2022.
	22/0144 

	
	Characteristics Statements

In June 2022 the QAA published a revised characteristics statement on Higher Education in Apprenticeships, which was a reference point for all those involved in the design, delivery and review of UK higher education where it is included within, or as part of, an apprenticeship; for individuals considering undertaking apprenticeships; and for employers who are considering using apprenticeships to meet their workforce development objectives. In May the QAA published a new characteristics statement for micro-credentials, which was a reference point for the development of short courses and other ‘flexible product’ development.
	22/0145 

	
	Quality Enhancement of Transnational Education 

The University of Essex had signed up to the QAA Scheme for Quality Enhancement of Transnational Education (QE-TNE). TNE referred to activity where students were studying in a different country to their awarding body and included many types of international partnerships and branch campuses. The vision underpinning this scheme was to ensure that UK transnational higher education continued to be recognised worldwide as providing education of the highest quality, an outstanding student experience, added value and enhanced outcomes. In 2022/23 the QAA would be looking at TNE in China and so the University would submit details of its TNE partnership arrangement in China.
	22/0146 

	
	External Quality Assurance of End Point Assessment

In July 2022 the QAA, in its role as the Designated Quality Body of the OfS, published the handbook for external quality assurance of End Point Assessment Organisations offering integrated higher and degree apprenticeships. The Essex Apprenticeships and Summer Schools Team (EASST) were preparing for the readiness checks and monitoring which were due to begin in 2022/23.
	22/0147 

	
	OfS Designated Quality Body

In July the QAA announced that it would be standing down from the role of designated quality body of the OfS on 31 March 2023. It had not been confirmed which organisation would replace QAA in this role. Discussion was ongoing between OfS and QAA regarding quality assurance activities that the QAA might continue to undertake, but further details were awaited.
	22/0148 

	
	QAA membership resources

The QAA continued to operate as a UK-wide membership body. All University of Essex staff and students could access the QAA Membership Resources Site.
	22/0149 

	Noted
	The Committee discussed whether the OfS had provided any indicative timeline of when a new designated quality body would be announced. The Head of Quality and Development confirmed no indicative timeline had been provided yet. It was noted that the OfS would be the designated quality body for institutions undergoing the Taught Degree Awarding Powers (TDAP) application process, and degree apprenticeships.  
	22/0150 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL QUALITY REPORT (AQSC/22/45)


	

	Received
	A report from Quality and Academic Development highlighting the range and impact of quality assurance and enhancement activity throughout the previous academic year. 
	22/0151 

	Noted
	The report related to Committee’s responsibilities for:

· Development and maintenance of the University’s policies and procedures for assuring academic quality and standards, and enhancing academic quality and the student experience, with due regard for issues of equality and diversity, including determining and shaping policy and procedures for the development, validation, monitoring, periodic review and termination of all University programmes of study

· Ensuring that quality assurance and enhancement policy and practice meets the requirements and needs of all University validated provision and of external agencies

· Assessing the overall effectiveness of the policies and procedures for assuring academic quality and standards, and enhancing academic quality and the student experience in supporting the University’s Education Strategy

· Considering documents from external bodies, specifically but not exclusively the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA), concerning academic quality and standards issues and the implications for provision leading to University of Essex awards and to co-ordinate a University-level response where required.
	22/0152 

	Noted
	Quality assurance and enhancement for the particular circumstances of 2021/22

This included a summary of actions taken relating to assuring standards during COVID-19 and industrial action in 2021/22 and an update on feedback received and issues raised relating to COVID-19 and industrial action by External Examiners. External Examiners were specifically asked to comment on actions taken relating to this issue, and this section of the report noted individual comments for reflection, but also confirmed that the high number of External Examiners who felt that the adjustments to assessment were appropriate provides assurance overall. There were many comments praising the approach taken by the University and commending staff efforts.   
	22/0153 

	
	The report also noted specific issues raised in the 2021/22 academic year related to academic quality and standards and student experience for January start courses and actions taken to address these as approved by Education Committee.
	22/0154 

	
	A summary was given of approaches approved by Senate for academic delivery and assessment in 2022/23 and beyond during the 2021/22 academic year.
	22/0155 

	
	Regular cycle of quality assurance and enhancement

An overview of the annual cycle and associated reports to AQSC and other committees was provided. Particular developments for 2021/22 related to this cycle included a revised procedure for the periodic review of internal University provision, the first run of the Postgraduate Research Student Voice Survey, the introduction of teaching, learning and assessment overviews for each department, and the approval of a framework for student consultation on making changes to courses and modules.
	22/0156 

	
	This section of the report also included the annual report on new courses, course discontinuations and changes to courses and modules. The number of new courses approved was reduced compared to 2019-20 and 2020-21, where the number of approvals increased during the COVID-19 pandemic due to the move to online delivery and new product development as part of the University’s ‘Bounce Back’ strategy. A reduction in the number of approvals could be seen in 2021/22 and could be explained by the University’s gradual return to pre-pandemic levels of product development. The number of course discontinuations had also declined. 2021/22 saw a reduction in the number of new modules created, and a much more marked decline in the number of module discontinuations.
	22/0157 

	
	For changes to existing provision the report showed the volume of changes made, and that the majority of course submissions and around half of module submissions were received after the deadline of 1 March.
	22/0158 

	
	This section also included information on the revised periodic review procedure introduced in 2021/22, including feedback received on this, and a summary of themes across years.
	22/0159 

	
	Engagement with external bodies

This included a brief summary of key developments in external guidance and regulation, 2021/22, noting that these had been previously reported to AQSC at the appropriate time. There was also an overview of University of Essex accrediting bodies, including a list of accrediting bodies for University of Essex courses and key developments from 2021/22. It also included reporting on the central processes for quality assurance surrounding professional, statutory and regulatory bodies.
	22/0160 

	
	Partnerships

A brief overview was provided, noting that a full assurance report on the operation of our academic partnerships is provided in the Annual Partnerships Report to Education Committee and Senate in the spring term.
	22/0161 

	
	Higher and Degree Apprenticeships

The University was approved to remain on the Register of Apprenticeship Training Providers by the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) in April 2022, therefore allowing the continued delivery of Higher and Degree Apprenticeships. A section of the report provided information on the number of apprenticeships starts and employers and on withdrawals and intermissions among apprentices in training at the University.
	22/0162 

	
	New apprenticeship provision in the areas of Nursing Associate (NA), Occupational Therapy (OT), Speech and Language Therapy (SLT) and Physiotherapy were all approved for delivery by the University and the required Professional, Statutory and Regulatory Bodies.
	22/0163 

	
	This section of the report provided updates on the Department for Education’s policies relating to the quality assurance of apprenticeships at all levels and relevant frameworks and policies including the Apprenticeship Accountability Policy and the Apprenticeship Accountability Framework Technical Specification, and on quality assurance of the University as an End Point Assessment Organisation.
	22/0164 

	
	Planned changes and reviews of quality assurance and enhancement processes for 2022/23

The report noted a range of specific focuses for the 2022/23 academic year, including the cross-institutional curriculum review and the TEF exercise. It updated on work to introduce changes to Curriculum Update timelines to strengthen compliance with Competitions and Markets Authority requirements. Other projects in progress included the development of further resources and training for the induction of External Examiners and work between the Quality and Academic Development team and the Apprenticeship Hub to review quality assurance and enhancement processes to ensure alignment with and provision for the regulatory requirements of degree and higher apprenticeships.
	22/0165 

	Noted
	Student representatives queried the reduction in the number of new modules created in comparison to the number being discontinued for 2021/22. The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Social Sciences confirmed a consolidation exercise had taken place following the COVID-19 pandemic and there had also been a reduction in resources. A number of new modules were created as part of the University’s response to COVID-19. The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities noted that other factors such as cancelled research leave and obstacles in securing staff to teach on new modules also had an impact. Through discussions with the Quality and Academic Development team, it was clear that in some cases modules held on the system were potentially dormant and a consolidation of modules held on the system may be needed. The Committee were assured that this did not mean there was a reduction in available modules and learning opportunities for students. 
	22/0166 

	
	The Chair highlighted that there could be a number of possible explanations, including but not limited to the catalogue of course provision containing modules that had not been delivered for a number of academic years or reviewed for discontinuation yet. Departments may have hesitated in discontinuing modules during the COVID-19 pandemic in case demand, student or delivery needs changed in response to wider restrictions. It was anticipated that the ongoing Curriculum Review may lead to further changes in future academic years. Departments were currently reviewing their provision using the reflective tools developed by Organisational Development. 
	22/0167 

	
	The student representatives queried how many students needed to be enrolled on a module for it to proceed. The Chair highlighted that this could vary for undergraduate modules. In some cases, a minimum of 10 students usually needed to be enrolled for a postgraduate taught module to be viable. The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities confirmed it could also vary by discipline and the number of resources and available spaces on campus, for example, the availability of laboratory spaces could determine whether it was feasible for a module to run.
	22/0168 

	
	The Chair highlighted that Periodic Review provided departments with a regular opportunity to undergo external scrutiny on course and module developments. 
	22/0169 

	
	It was noted that the overview of accreditation in the Annual Quality Report had been provided in response to requests for a detailed overview of current accrediting bodies, the current process for monitoring accreditation records and ongoing system developments and enhancements. The Committee praised this overview as a helpful summary.
	22/0170 

	
	The overview of Periodic Reviews section in the Annual Quality report was praised, particularly Appendix C which outlined areas for enhancement. The Head of Quality and Development suggested there was potential to encourage departments to work together on areas where each Periodic Review panel suggested enhancement was needed, specifically in relation to employability and visibility of opportunities. It was suggested that the overview of Periodic Reviews section from the Annual Quality Report should be extracted and shared with Faculty Education Committees to celebrate areas of good practice on a cross-Faculty level and the Secretary would action this. 
	22/0171 

	
	The Chair invited the Committee to discuss how it might be possible to avoid duplication for departments when reviewing their provision during Curriculum Review, especially for departments who would simultaneously undergo Periodic Review. Based on feedback from Directors of Education, it was suggested that the standard Periodic Review process may need to be temporarily amended to enable both processes to be merged and effectively avoid duplication. 
	22/0172 

	
	The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities referred to their recent experience of Chairing Periodic Reviews and discussions with the Executive Dean regarding how to progress Essex 2025 projects. The Faculty concluded that merging Periodic Review and Curriculum Review together would risk departments attempting to cover too many areas at once. Further time would need to be set aside to accommodate any Periodic Reviews seeking to incorporate Curriculum Review. 
	22/0173 

	
	The Chair queried whether it would be possible to amend the Reflective Document template for Periodic Reviews to encourage departments to engage with the diagnostic tools and reflective question as set out in Curriculum Review. This would also ensure their initial reflections for Curriculum Review would be subject to external scrutiny.
	22/0174 

	
	The Secretary confirmed that the QUAD team were considering ways to minimise duplication on an individual department basis due to some periodic reviews taking place too early to align with the Curriculum Review timeline. QUAD would be facilitating any efforts by departments to merge the processes where this was possible. The Reflective Document template departments completed for Periodic Review invited departments to provide an update on future developments. QUAD would encourage departments to utilise this section to comment on areas of development relating to Curriculum Review. 
	22/0175 

	
	It was noted that the Periodic Review process also required review of a number of different areas of academic delivery and student experience. As such, any efforts to integrate Curriculum Review would need to be in proportion to enable the effective Review of all other areas. The Head of Quality and Development suggested the guidance for panels could include a briefing note regarding the areas of reflection as part of Curriculum Review, so they could take this into account when participating. The Quality and Academic Development team would continue to work to accommodate departmental efforts to reduce duplication between Periodic Reviews and Curriculum Review.  
	22/0176 

	
	A student representative queried the future of accreditation for Law programmes. The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities confirmed there was currently no accrediting body for Law programmes and the programmes being taught under the previous accreditation were being taught out. 
	22/0177 

	
	The Head of Academic and Professional Practice expressed thanks to QUAD for the Annual Quality Report and asked that AdvanceHE was listed as an accrediting organisation in future. It was confirmed that AdvanceHE for PG CHEP would be added to accreditation records monitoring processes.
	22/0178 

	
	The Chair queried whether the current course development and approval process was working effectively, noting it had allowed agility in the successful development of new courses. The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Arts and Humanities confirmed the process was effective but noted that there were a number of forms to complete regardless of complexity of course development and suggested that some streamlining might be possible here. It was noted the course approval forms were structured in a way that enabled departments to provide the correct amount of information necessary for each stage of approval. 
	22/0179 

	
	A student representative queried whether the areas for enhancement highlighted within the Annual Quality Report would be actioned. It was confirmed that each individual Periodic Review had led to a set of outcomes, containing commendations, recommendations and in some cases, conditions, for which departments were required to provide a response. The Periodic Review process would not be signed off and completed without this formal response being approved by the Chair of each individual Periodic Review. Other institution wide initiatives and projects were also ongoing, such as the NSS Action Plan, Curriculum Review and exercises to identify good practice. 
	22/0180 

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF EDUCATION PERFORMANCE DATA REVIEW MEETINGS 
	

	Received
	An oral report from Quality and Academic Development and Faculty Deans provided a summary of key themes from the education performance data review meetings (initial data review meetings) held between departments, the PVC (Education) and Faculty Deans (Undergraduate) in September 2022.
	22/0181 

	Noted
	The Committee was assured that the annual Initial Data Review meetings between the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Education), Faculty Dean and departments had been held in September and early October 2022. As part of these meetings education performance data relating to continuation, good degrees, graduate outcomes and student experience was discussed. Areas for action and of good practice were identified and recorded in the notes for the meetings which would feed into department education performance away days, the planning round and undergraduate annual review of courses reports due for submission in November.
	22/0182 

	
	The Faculty Dean (Undergraduate) for Social Sciences highlighted that the new process for Periodic Reviews which was first conducted in 2021/22 was an exemplar of good practice in enabling departments to prepare for review meetings in advance. Departments who underwent Periodic Review in 2021/22 had praised the new process as valuable in fostering developmental conversations about potential enhancements to courses. It was suggested that the structure and phasing of Initial Data Reviews could be aligned more closely with the principles of the Periodic Review process. For example, by creating opportunities for departments to prepare in advance to enable a collaborative discussion about realistic developments that could be made in response to education performance data.
	22/0183 

	
	It was noted that each Initial Data Review differed in approach depending on the department attending. However the spirit of attending the meeting with a view to respond to challenges presented by the data should be encouraged across all faculties.
	22/0184 

	
	The SU queried the scope of the Initial Data Review meetings, which was confirmed as focusing solely on data relating to undergraduate provision. 
	22/0185 

	
	The Chair noted it was important that the Initial Data Review process was a positive experience which served the function of allowing departments to reflect and lead on positive changes for students and staff. 
	22/0186 

	
	The Secretary highlighted that the Initial Data Review meetings occurred in a compressed period of time to align with deadlines for the planning round. It was also noted that many departments had undergone staffing changes, with leadership teams sometimes consisting of staff who may not have been fully aware of the developmental purpose of Initial Data Review meetings prior to attending. The Head of Quality and Development suggested this was an area that QUAD and the Faculty Deans could consider going forward, specifically in terms of identifying departments that may need more support. 
	22/0187 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	

	REPORT FROM PARTNERSHIPS DEANS (AQSC/22/46)


	

	Received
	A report on action taken by the Partnerships Dean. The report sought AQSC approval for new course validations and Periodic Review reports; all other items were presented to AQSC for information. A summary is provided in appendix A.
	22/0188 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	Noted
	The Chair expressed gratitude to all members and paper authors.
	22/0189 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS

	

	Noted
	Dates of the next meetings:  12 – 16 December 2022 (Virtual AQSC) and Wednesday 1 February 2023 at 2.00pm (in-person meeting).
	22/0190 


Aminah Suhail
Quality and Academic Development Manager

October 2022

ITEMS RESOLVED BY AQSC: NEW COURSE APPROVALS (CATEGORY 3 VALIDATIONS) 

Documentation from the following course approvals had been circulated to the Committee for comment:

	Partner
	Course Title(s) 
	Proposed Start Date
	Approval Route
	Current Approval Stage
	Date

	Aegean Omiros College
	BA (Hons) Drama (Acting)

Incorporating the following named exit awards:

BA (Ordinary) Drama (Acting)

Dip HE Drama (Acting)

Cert HE Drama (Acting)
	22 Sept 2022
	Category 3 (validation event) 
	AQSC received a summary of conditions and recommendations for the New Course Approval event which took place on 22 September 2022 and approved responses to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the summary 

(Appendix A)
	October 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes:

The above courses were approved by AQSC for delivery with effect from October 2022. The response to conditions outlined in the report were received by the agreed deadline and signed off by the chair of the validation event. The courses are subject to review during the academic year 2026/27.

The validation event report will be submitted to the next AQSC meeting.


ITEMS RESOLVED BY AQSC: PERIODIC REVIEWS 

	Partner
	Course Title(s) under review 
	Review Date
	Recommendation to AQSC

	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust


	Professional Doctorate in Advanced Practice and Research (Systemic Psychotherapy)

Professional Doctorate in Advanced Practice and Research (Consultation and The Organisation)

Professional Doctorate in Advanced Practice and Research (Social Work and Social Care) (IPD)
	14 December 2021
	The listed courses were recommended for re-approval for delivery with effect from October 2022. The courses would be subject to review during the academic year 2026/27.

(Appendix B)



	
	Key Features/Notes:

The report and the summary of outcomes had been approved by the chair of the Periodic Review event. There were no conditions to respond to, just recommendations.

The response to the recommendations outlined in the report would be signed off by the chair of the periodic review event and submitted to the next meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee. 

	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust


	Professional Doctorate in Child, Community and Educational Psychology (M4)
	2 November 2021
	The listed courses were recommended for re-approval for delivery with effect from October 2022. The courses would be subject to review during the academic year 2026/27. (Appendix C)

	
	Key Features/Notes:

The response to conditions outlined in the report had been received and signed off by the chair of the Periodic Review event.


ITEMS FOR INFORMATION: NEW COURSE DEVELOPMENTS

The status of the following courses:

	Partner
	Course Title(s)
	Proposed Start Date
	Approval Route
	Current Approval Stage
	Date

	Kaplan Open Learning (KOL)


	MSc Enterprise IT Management

PG Dip Enterprise IT Management

PG Cert Enterprise IT Management
	Sept 2023
	Category 3 (validation event)

	Concept Stage Approval


	Sept 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes: N/A

	Aegean Omiros College (AOC)


	MSc Systemic Psychotherapy 

Incorporating the following named exit awards:

PG Dip Systemic Psychotherapy 

PG Cert Systemic Psychotherapy 


	Jan 2023
	Category 3 (validation event)

	Concept and Development Stage Approval


	June 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes: N/A

	Aegean Omiros College (AOC)


	MSc Human Rights and Migration Studies

Incorporating the following named exit awards:

MSc Human Rights and Migration Studies

MSc Human Rights and Migration Studies
	Jan 2023
	Category 3 (validation event)

	Concept and Development Stage Approval


	June 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes: N/A

	Aegean Omiros College (AOC)


	PhD Psychology


	Sept 2023
	Category 3 (validation event)
	Concept Stage Approval


	July 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes: N/A

	Laksamana College of Business (LCB)
	Franchise

LLB Law Level 4 and Level 5 (full-time)

Incorporating the following named Exit Awards:

· Dip HE Law

· Cert HE Law

LCB students who successfully complete the LLB Law Level 4 and Level 5 are expected to progress to Essex to undertake Level 6 study. LCB students who successfully complete the LLB Level 4 will also have the option to progress to Essex for Level 5 study. 
	Aug 2022
	Category 3 (validation event)
	Validation 


	May 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes:

A validation event had been held on 23 – 24 May for the consideration for the approval of Laksamana College of Business (LCB), Brunei (a subsidiary of Kensington College of Business (KCB)) as a partner institution of the University from August 2022 onwards and for the approval of a franchised variant of the School of Law LLB Level 4 and Level 5, for delivery at LCB for a period of 5 years from August 2022, and being subject to  periodic Review during the 2026/27 academic year. The course was approved via AQSC Chair’s action on 1 June 2022. The validation event report was submitted for information (Appendix D)



	Laksamana College of Business (LCB)
	Articulation Route

University Foundation Certificate (UFC) in Law (Level 3-equivalent)

Kensington College of Business (KCB) awarded University Foundation Certificate (UFC) in Law (Level 3-equivalent), delivered at LCB, should be approved as an articulation route to the franchised LLB Law Level 4, delivered at LCB, and to Level 4 of the Essex LLB Law.


	Aug 2022
	Category 3 (validation event)
	Validation 


	May 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes:

A validation event had been held on 23 – 24 May for the consideration for the approval of Laksamana College of Business (LCB), Brunei (a subsidiary of Kensington College of Business (KCB)) as a partner institution of the University from August 2022 onwards and for the approval of the KCB Undergraduate Foundation Certificate (UFC) in Law as an articulation route to Level 4 of the franchised LLB Law or directly to Level 4 of the LLB Law at Essex. The course was approved via AQSC Chair’s action on 1 June 2022. The validation event report was submitted for information (Appendix D)



	Kaplan Open Learning (KOL) 
	MSc Global Mental Health and Wellbeing

PG Dip Global Mental Health and Wellbeing

MSc Global Mental Health and Wellbeing


	Sept 2022
	Category 3 (validation event)
	Validation 
	Mar 2022

	
	Key Features/Notes:

AQSC approved the delivery of the new KOL MSc Global Mental Health and Wellbeing course for a periodic of 5 years from September 2022, being subject to periodic Review during the 2026/27 academic year. The course was approved via AQSC Chair’s action in August 2022. The validation report and approved responses to conditions and recommendations was circulated to AQSC for information (Appendix E)




ITEMS FOR INFORMATION: PERIODIC REVIEWS

	Partner
	Course Title(s)
	Proposed Start Date
	Approval Route
	Current Approval Stage
	Date

	Kaplan Open Learning


	BA (Hons) Business Psychology 

BSc (Hons) Criminal Psychology 

BSc (Hons) Psychology 

Cert HE Business Psychology 

Cert HE Criminal Psychology 

Cert HE Psychology


	7 July 2022
	Periodic Review

	The listed courses were approved for redelivery by KOL at the September 2022 meeting and will be subject to review during the academic year 2026/27.
	

	
	Key Features/Notes:

The report and the summary of conditions and recommendations had been approved by the Periodic Review Chair and the above courses were approved for delivery by KOL subject to the responses being submitted to the October meeting of AQSC. 

The response to conditions outlined in the report had been received and signed off by the Chair of the Periodic Review event (Appendix F).


ITEMS FOR INFORMATION: COURSE SUSPENSIONS

	Partner
	Course title(s)
	Suspended from
	Rationale

	
	
	
	

	Northwest University
	BSc (Hons) Data Science and Analytics
	Sept-22 
	Due to the resurgence and impact of COVID-19 across China, we have been advised that there will be a delay in processing and receiving the outcome from the Ministry of Education in China who are reviewing our application for delivery of the second joint programme with Northwest University (BSc Data Science and Analytics) from September 2022. We were originally expecting to receive the decision in July 2022, however due to the above delays we will not now hear the result of our applications until September/October 2022. As a result it will no longer be possible to commence recruitment onto the programme until September 2024.

	Kaplan Open Learning
	MBA
	
	Temporary suspension of recruitment

Due to the complexity of the AMBA requirements and the impact of the new AMBA guidance on our online delivery, KOL agreed with the University to pause recruitment onto the Online MBA for a period of two years. This will give us the opportunity to re-assess the viability of the programme when EBS have once again secured their AMBA accreditation. This will not affect the delivery of the programme to existing students and upon successful completion, students will still receive an AMBA accredited MBA.

Current students will continue to study the award and students on intermission will be able to return to complete their studies. University of Essex Online do not operate repeat years


ITEMS FOR INFORMATION: COURSE DISCONTINUATIONS

	Partner
	Course title(s)
	Discontinued from
	Rationale

	
	
	
	

	Kaplan Singapore
	BSc Computer Games
	Oct-22
	Since the course was validated in September 2017, Kaplan Singapore have been unable to recruit to the course due to low student numbers, with only 2 out of 10 leads taking an interest in potentially applying. Due to change in the recruitment market, there is no longer a desire for students to want to take a Computer Games degree.

	Kaplan Singapore
	BSc Computer Games
	Oct-22
	Since the course was validated in April 2019, Kaplan Singapore have been unable to recruit to the course due to low student numbers, with only 2 out of 10 leads taking an interest in potentially applying. Furthermore, following a review of the course offering it was identified that students are able to obtain a certificate via the Singapore Sports Association to become a sports coach, resulting in there not being a need for students to apply to undertake the full degree.

	Northwest University
	BSc (Hons) Data Science and Analytics
	Sept-22 
	Due to the resurgence and impact of COVID-19 across China, we have been advised that there will be a delay in processing and receiving the outcome from the Ministry of Education in China who are reviewing our application for delivery of the second joint programme with Northwest University (BSc Data Science and Analytics) from September 2022. We were originally expecting to receive the decision in July 2022, however due to the above delays we will not now hear the result of our applications until September/October 2022. As a result it will no longer be possible to commence recruitment onto the programme until September 2024.


ITEMS FOR INFORMATION: AOC EXTERNAL EXAMINER DETAILS AS REQUESTED BY AQSC

	Partner
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Aegean Omiros College (AOC)
	Further information on the External Examiner appointments for the University of Essex validated programmes being delivered by Aegean Omiros College was requested following the AQSC meeting in September.  A list of External Examiners appointed to cover the validated courses was submitted to the Committee (Appendix H).  The list includes the names of External Examiners who have completed the appointment process, but there were other External Examiners currently in the process of being appointed. 
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